As the report from the ACF Rep to the WVSU Faculty Senate at its May 3, 2013 meeting, below are the notes from the April 26, 2013 morning meeting of HEPC (with the ACF report to HEPC) and the afternoon ACF meeting.  Notes prepared by Dr. Sylvia Shurbutt, Chair of ACF, Shepherd University.
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“The woice of higher education faculty”



          
Advisory Council of Faculty (ACF) Report                     
     

April 26, 2013 HEPC and ACF Meetings
The Advisory Council of Faculty presented the Faculty Interim Report to the Higher Education Policy Commission on Friday morning, after which we met for our regular meeting in the afternoon.  The meetings were held at WVU’s Erickson Alumni Center.  Special thanks to Dr. Roy Nutter and WVU for providing the ACF with a room and refreshments in such a beautiful setting.
I. HEPC meeting, Erickson Alumni Center.  The following are highlights from that meeting:

A) ACF Report.  After a brief report from a representative of WVU Tech, the ACF Interim Report (below) was given by Chair Shurbutt, starting with a brief follow-up to our last report and then focusing on one issue:



Prescript:   Follow-up on Outcomes-Based Funding:  Our understanding is that an 


Outcomes-Based Funding bill will again be introduced in 2014.  Faculty support and 


concerns were addressed at the January 31 meeting (see January Interim Report).  


When we spoke to Senator Plymale on March 21, we were particularly interested that the 

two councils and higher education faculty be included in discussions as specifics 
are 


shaped.  We request that the HEPC advocate for faculty participation as well, for the 


benefit of the special insights and experience that we provide.


A New Paradigm for Education:  Since so much that we may be able to accomplish for 
higher education, for the economy, and for the people of West Virginia  is linked to 
funding, we want you to help us stress the importance of a Pre-K through 20 approach 
to prepare West Virginia students to meet the challenges of the 21st Century.  
National assessment standards (Smarter Balance) are already moving in this direction, 
and legislators are beginning to see the importance of enhancing the learning continuum 
at both ends of the spectrum—at the pre-K end and at the higher education end.  Thus, 
the same special status that public education receives, including exclusion from 
mandated funding cuts, must be applied to higher education as well—crucial in meeting 
those workforce goals that will come due in “2018” when “49% of the population” will 
need to have some post-secondary education required by market demands.  The 2013-
14 funding cuts that have been discussed are having a chilling effect on programs, on 
progress meeting graduation and other institutional goals, and on other outcomes that 
institutions of higher learning are striving to accomplish.  West Virginia Higher Education 
Faculty want to be accountable, but as the “gyre” widens and, for example, as salaries 
become more compressed for older faculty and less competitive for newer, we cannot 
continue to do more with less and maintain high quality: as Yeats would say, the “center 
cannot hold” and “things fall apart.”

B) Chancellor’s Report. After a series of appreciation awards to retiring Commissioners Estep and Tyson, as well as to Chair Hendrickson, who has done much to establish an inclusive atmosphere at the HEPC, Chancellor Hill focused on the following:
1) A brief overview was given of accomplishments this year, including graduating more than 10,000 students with higher education degrees this spring;  

2) A new Master Plan has been articulated: see http://wvhepcnew.wvnet.edu/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=60&Itemid=0;
3) International Education was again noted, including the new position of Director of International Programs who will coordinate the various state programs;
4) Regional Tech Park was discussed and the search is in process for a director;

5) Beckley Center will receive a coordinator;

6) Legislative Session was discussed (see below);

7) Smarter Balance will coordinate between public and higher education;

8) Outcomes-Based Funding will likely to be back on the legislative docket in 2014.
C) Assessments:  Two important assessments were discussed

1) Survey of High School Class of 2012 (see data on HEPC agenda at http://wvhepcnew.wvnet.edu/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=29&Itemid=51) 
2) Comprehensive Financial Aid Report (see link above link to HEPC agenda).   These reports, compiled by HEPC staff, contain a wealth of useful information for institutions.  

D) New Definition of “Rural” and Other Commission Approvals (see HEPC agenda).
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II.   Advisory Council of Faculty meeting began at 1:00 after lunch provided by the HEPC and WVU.  The following are highlights; for full meeting details, please see the ACF minutes at http://www.wvacf.org/wvacf/home.aspx.  The following are highlights from that meeting (full and official minutes will be forthcoming):
A) Report on Statewide Assessment:  Dr Mary Beth Reynolds (Marshall) and Dr. Tracey Anderson  (Bluefield) reported to faculty on the work of the State Assessment Committee, commissioned to find an alternative assessment to replace the Collegiate Learning Assessment (CLA).  Dr. Reynolds and Dr. Anderson shared the work of the committee, which determined several system-wide common outcomes or goals as well as performance levels for each.  The common areas of learning include: 1) Quantitative Literacy, 2) Citizenship, 3) Critical Thinking, Analytic Inquiry and Problem Solving,  4) Communications. These were further broken down to accommodate the various missions of  the CTCs and four-year institutions.  Dr. Reynolds said that she would send electronic copies of all these various paradigms for the ACF to share with colleagues.  She asked for feedback and any reactions we wished to communicate her.
B) Reflections on March 21 Legislative Meetings and Legislative update:  ACF colleagues discussed the 2013 preliminary Legislative summary Bruce Walker had produced.  When Bruce finishes, he will send us his more detailed and definitive version.  There are several bills that passed that faculty were interested in, including the failed Outcomes-Based Funding SB 326: 
1) SB359, the Governor’s Public Education Reform bill, which adopts college and career readiness standards for English and math (this bill requires all teacher education programs to train teachers in how to teach the college and career readiness standards, as well as requires state higher education institutions not use any other standards for remedial course placement than the new state common core standards—see Next Generation Content Standards link below; this bill will require some clarification and discussion during the summer retreat);
2) SB438 which consolidates Bridgemont CTC and Kanawha Valley CTC, which will now function under one BOG; 
3) SB 664 which decreases CTC appropriations for Workforce Development.  Consensus among the group was to invite Bruce Walker to the retreat in order to get his understanding and interpretation of SB359 and the failed but potentially viable SB 326 Outcomes-Based Funding bill.
C) Update on Smarter Balance, Next Generation Standards, and April 17 HEPC Smarter Balance Committee Meeting:  Vice-chair Refsland and Chair Shurbutt represent the faculty on this committee that among other things will interface public education with higher education readiness.  See WV Next Generation Content Standards (aka Common Core State Standards) at http://wveis.k12.wv.us/Teach21/public/ng_cso/NG_CSO.cfm or the national website for the CCSS: http://www.corestandards.org/. Also see Teach 21 on the WVDOE site (the curriculum link and resources for teachers) at http://wvde.state.wv.us/teach21/.  Considering the Governor’s Public Education Reform bill and its connection to Smarter Balance, consensus of the group was that we invite to the retreat Dr. Sarah Beasley, HEPC point person for Smarter Balance
D) Update on Personnel Committee and SB 330 Implementation:  Chair Shurbutt reported on the Personnel Committee and its work implementing SB330.  A May 2 meeting in Fairmont is set for the task, with Mark Toor at the helm.  Shurbutt was charged to represent several concerns of the faculty as funds are channeled toward enhancing classified staff salaries: 1) the problem with hiring and retaining non-classified staff, such as computer and technology staff; 2) salary compression of older faculty; and 3) hiring and retaining new faculty.  While faculty are mindful of the significance of what the Fox Lawson market study may tell us about faculty, non-classified, and classified staff salaries and the probable lagging of classified salaries and the fairness issue, concerns are evident regarding faculty salaries during these precarious economic times. 
E) ACF Retreat: The ACF retreat will be at Blackwater Falls State Park, July 28-29.  Twenty-five guest rooms, at $76.00 per night, will be held for ACF members and retreat guests until July 7, 2013.  ACF members should call 304.259.5216 for reservations, asking for the group rate.  Both Chancellors Hill and Skidmore will be invited, as well as Dr. Butler.  The ACF charged Chair Shurbutt to invite as well Dr. Beasley (Smarter Balance), Rob Anderson (Outcomes-Based Funding),  Mark Toor (Personnel issue), and Josh Sword (PEIA issue).  Senate and assembly presidents are likewise invited.
F) Other:  Mark Goldstein reminded everyone about the application deadline for  the June 17-20 Great Teachers Seminar;  Shurbutt reminded ACF colleagues to present their reports to BOGs as required in bylaws.
